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Northwood Board of Selectmen

 Minutes of June 19, 2018

Selectman Bryer called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. 
Selectman Bryer led the pledge of allegiance.
Roll Call
Selectman Scott Bryer, Selectman Beth Boudreau, Town Administrator Kathryn Lafond.
Citizen’s Forum

Ryan Hanavan introduced himself as the new League Coordinator for Northwood Recreation. He stated that he had stepped down from the varsity lacrosse coach position this year in order to focus on youth sports and building the youth lacrosse program. He stated that there were over 150 kids in the program this year. He stated that he is also running a Northwood Rec lacrosse program in the summer and he had over 140 kids sign up for that, with several more asking about registration. 
Appointments
Russ Crouteau was present. He stated that he was a volunteer for the Northwood Lake Watershed Association and New Hampshire lakes. He stated that he manages the boat ramp program. He stated that he’s noticed over the past few years is an increased amount of people that are parking along the side of the boat ramp, not on the road but along the side. Because of this, as boats are trying to come out of the lake and maneuver to the side where they would pack up all of their belongings, etc. Meanwhile there are other people trying to get into the lake, and generally, there will be kids and dogs running around. Apparently, people don’t know that they can’t park there. He stated that he wasn’t sure if this is a safety issue or a nuisance issue. Selectman Bryer stated that he’d like to get some history on the area. He wondered if there were ever any parking regulations in that area. Mr. Crouteau stated that in the last four years at least, there hasn’t been. He stated that he’d be open to regulating the parking. Ms. Lafond stated that she has visited the site and noticed that it is very narrow. She stated that she also noticed where vehicles have torn up the dirt area as well. She stated that she spoke with the road agent and he said if the selectmen wanted to, he would put signs up. Selectman Bryer stated that he wasn’t opposed to putting signs up. Mr. Crouteau stated that he did not want to put the lake hosts in the position of enforcement. Selectman Bryer stated that he thought maybe they should check with the road agent and possibly the conservation commission to get feedback, but otherwise he felt it was a reasonable suggestion.  
Selectman Bryer asked if they had received a clarification on the CMA quote for the Bow Lake culvert and ditching. Ms. Lafond stated that they underdrain is potentially not working properly. Over the winter, there still seemed to be an issue with the drainage even after the culvert installation. To date, there haven’t been any issues. CMA looked at it and proposed additional roadside drainage. They had asked CMA if they could design it, and they submitted a proposal to design the plan and do construction monitoring. The total amount would be $5,000. $2,900 for design and $2,100 for the construction monitoring. Selectman Bryer stated that once the road is salted and sanded, he has never seen an issue. He stated that he isn’t prone to paying for this under draining. Ms. Lafond stated that they can hold on to the information and make a decision later. 
Acceptance of minutes – June 5, 2018.  
Selectman Bryer made a motion to accept the minutes of June 5, 2018. Selectman Boudreau seconded. Motion carried 2/0. 
Assessing

Tax Collector’s property tax supplement warrant.

14 Gary Road, Map 222 lot 18 Amount $601.00

Map 201 Lot 1 Amount 339.00
Selectman Bryer made a motion to approve the supplemental tax warrants for the two properties. Selectman Boudreau seconded.  Motion carried 2/0. 

Corrective administrative abatement

201 Highland LLC

679 First NH Turnpike

Corrective abatement amount: $2,858.83

Selectman Bryer made a motion to approve the corrective abatement. Selectman Boudreau seconded. Motion carried 2/0. 
Approval of Manifest(s)
Selectman Bryer made a motion to approve the manifest, P2018-#13 in the amount of $83,112.48 seconded by Selectman Boudreau. Motion carried; 2/0.

Approval of Purchase Orders
Selectman Bryer made a motion to approve the purchase order for the Strafford Regional Planning Commission for the planner contract in the amount of $10,000. Selectman Boudreau seconded. Motion carried 2/0. 

Selectman Bryer made a motion to approve the request of $2,014. 15 for reversible shirts and coach’s shirts for the summer lacrosse program. Selectman Boudreau seconded. Motion carried 2/0. 

Selectman Bryer made a motion to approve the request for $950 for 10 lacrosse goals. Selectman Boudreau seconded. Motion carried 2/0. 
Ms. Lafond stated that Gary Garnett had requested to spend money out of the cable fund for new equipment. Selectman Bryer requested that Mr. Garnett present him with a spreadsheet showing the prices from both companies he was requesting to purchase from. 
Miscellaneous Signatures/Approvals
Bids for culverts/ditching

Ms. Lafond stated that she spoke with both companies and Mr. Bailey. Ms. Lafond stated that they were providing their own views on the work that needs to be done, not necessarily missing the mark. The more expensive company is proposing more time, 5 weeks on Jenness Pond Road, and two to three weeks on Sherburne Hill Road to do the work. Hall’s Excavations feels that they can do it in a shorter amount of time. The cheaper one includes driveway culverts. Without them, they can deduct $4,000. The road agent didn’t feel that the culverts were absolutely necessary, and instead, they possibly could be considered in the road projects moving forward. 
Selectman Bryer made a motion to award the bid to Hall’s Excavation without the bid for the installation of the driveway culverts, total project cost without that amount would not exceed $54,500. Selectman Boudreau seconded. 
Discussion ensued about the necessity of the culverts. 

Selectman Boudreau withdrew her second. 

Selectman Bryer amended his motion to award the bid to Hall’s Excavation to include the replacement of one culvert that was recommended for a replacement to ensure that the road is better in the long run, with the total project cost not to exceed $55,500. Selectman Boudreau seconded. Motion carried 2/0. 
Ms. Lafond stated that the former town administrator, Joe Gunter, wanted to roll over his retirement. 
Selectman Bryer made a motion to allow Chairman Hodgdon to sign the rollover paperwork on behalf of the board. Selectman Boudreau seconded. Motion carried 2/0. 

Ms. Lafond presented the board with two Junk Dealer Licenses.

Selectman Bryer made a motion to approve License # HM2018 for Harding Metals, and License # NAS2018 for Scott Snedeker and Northwood Auto Salvage Division of Lamberts Auto and Truck Recyclers, INC. Selectman Boudreau seconded. Motion carried 2/0. 
Ms. Lafond stated that the town had entered into a land donation and sale on Quimby Drive around March. She stated that the warranty deed has been signed and recorded, they have updated the information in the assessing system. Now the town has to complete a PA-34 to be sent to the Department of Revenue. The Higgins, the previous owners, would also like a letter acknowledging the land donation and sign a donate acknowledgment on an IRS form. 

Selectman Bryer made a motion to allow Chairman Hodgdon to execute the IRS documents. Selectman Boudreau seconded. Motion carried 2/0. 

Selectman Bryer made a motion to sign the PA-34 form and sign all necessary documents to execute the donation. Selectman Boudreau seconded. Motion carried 2/0. 

Ms. Lafond stated that Joe Knox would like to be a ballot clerk. 

Selectman Bryer made a motion to allow Joseph Knox to be a ballot clerk, expiring in 2019. Selectman Boudreau seconded. Motion carried 2/0. 

Ms. Lafond stated that the Rockingham County Conservation District had sent a letter regarding free invasive plant management on working lands. The town would need to submit a letter of interest. Two to three communities would be eligible. Ms. Lafond stated that she would submit a letter on behalf of the town.

Ms. Lafond stated that NH DOT has asked towns if they were interested in having permitting software for issuing permits for overweight vehicles that travel on the town roads. Selectman Bryer stated that he’d like more information on the program. 

Town Administrators Report
· Ms. Lafond stated that the School Board would like to meet with the Select Board on July 24 to discuss the potential Student Resource Officer.  She stated that she advised them to have financial information available to present to the board.  
· She stated that at a previous meeting they had discussed the on-call seasonal laborer position and the $11,000 budgeted amount. That amount does include a winter seasonal on call plow person. To date, she has not had any applicants. She checked with the insurance company about hiring a seventeen-year-old, and they informed her that there were limitations, but they could hire someone at that age. Discussion continued about hiring an individual for the seasonal work. 
· She followed up with the cemetery trustees regarding the cemetery located on Church Street by Hannaford. They indicated that it was not a town cemetery and it was part of the church property. She stated Mr. Bailey indicated the men’s club at the church had always taken care of it. Sher stated that she would follow up with Linda Smith. 
· She stated that she had contacted another logger regarding 170 Sherburne Hill Road latent logging, and she did not receive a response back. Selectman Breyer wondered if the town could move the logs somewhere else that would not be unsightly. Ms. Lafond stated that she hopes that by the first meeting in July she would have a solution to the cleanup. 
· She has scheduled a joint workshop with all of the town boards and committees on August 1 at 5 PM. She is working with Primex to plan a workshop. 

· Mr. Robert Sawyer has still not pulled a permit to do the work at the swap shop. Selectman Bryer stated that they should go with the next bidder if they can get the work done quickly. Ms. Lafond stated that she would get a bid from O-Bees Electric. 

· There were 8 contractors in attendance at the preview meeting. A few of the contractors asked for clarification on some items, so she has been working with the Fire Department and the building inspector to clarify those issues. The bids are due on Friday, and she is proposing that the Select Board meeting on Tuesday for the sole purpose of opening the bids. 

· Due to the two large snow storms this past winter, President Trump declared a federal emergency and Bob Young and Sandy Garrett are working on the paperwork to receive federal funding. 

Individual Selectman’s Report

Selectman Bryer – Selectman Bryer stated that he received an email from Mr. Cody who bid on the road, but he’s in Nottingham and he’s not sure if Cooper Hill Road runs through three towns. He’s talking to his towns but would that be a joint thing where three towns would have to agree on things. He stated that he would forward the email to Ms. Lafond, and he read it into the record. 
Dear Board of Selectmen of Northwood, 

Here is a copy of the letter that I sent to the Nottingham Board. Since the town of Nottingham and Northwood go through Cooper Hill Road, I ask that you discuss the concerns that the residents have with the cut through traffic.

Richard Cody

Dear Board of Selectmen of Nottingham,

I am a resident and property owner at 18-24 Cooper Hill Road. My family and my tenants fear for our safety every time we access Cooper Hill Road. It’s freeway of non-stop speeding cars and motorcycles and large trucks using Cooper Hill Road as a cut through. A traffic count needs to be done. Cooper Hill Road also has a bridge directly in front of my income property with a weight count that is ignored by massive vehicles every day. If it should happen, the failure of this bridge would affect my property, it’s value and my ability to earn a living. Please stop the trucks. I’ve had many discussions with other residents on Cooper Hill and they share the same concerns about the sheer volume, noise, and speeds of vehicles on the road. Many residents here try to take walks on the road and are forced into the ditch to avoid getting hit…

Selectman Bryer stated that he had forwarded the email to Ms. Lafond. She stated that she would check with the Strafford County Regional Commission regarding a traffic count. 

Non-Public Session RSA 91-A:3,II (a,b,c,d,e,)
Selectman Bryer made a motion to go into non-public under RSA 91-A:3, II (b), seconded by Selectman Boudreau at 7:45 pm.
Roll Call

Selectman Boudreau – Yes

Selectman Bryer– Yes

Motion carries; 2/0
Selectman Bryer made a motion to come out of non-public, seconded by Selectman Boudreau at 8:20 pm Motion carries; 2/0

Roll Call

Selectman Beaudreau – Yes

Selectman Bryer - Yes

Selectman Bryer made a motion to seal the minutes, seconded by Selectman Boudreau. Motion carries; 2/0.
Selectman Bryer made a motion to offer Denise Delinsky the position of Municipal Secretary at a labor grade of 4, step 7, pay rate of $13.15 an hour, pending a full background and fingerprint check. Selectman Boudreau seconded. Motion carried 2/0. 
Adjournment

Selectman Bryer made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Selectman Boudreau at 8:25 pm. Motion carries 2/0.
Respectfully Submitted
Susan Austin

Land Use Secretary
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